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Chiltern and South Bucks Local Plan Examination 

Matter 1 – Compliance with the Act and Regulations  

1.1 This statement provides responses to the Matter 1 Issues and Questions following the 

Pre Submission consultation response submitted by Berkeley in August 2019. 

 

1.2 Although the matters raised below are relevant for legal compliance, they primarily 

relate to matters that could in our view be addressed as soundness issues.  

Issue 1 – Duty to Cooperate  

Q1. The Duty to Cooperate Statement confirms that Aylesbury Vale District Council has 

agreed to accommodate 5,725 dwellings from Chiltern and South Bucks. What is this 

figure based on, how has it been calculated and what alternatives were considered as 

part of the preparation of the Plan? 

1.3 The 5,725 homes figure was established in June 2017 as part of the agreement 

amongst the Buckinghamshire authorities to focus growth around Aylesbury. 

 

1.4 One of our concerns with the proposed approach is that this figure (approximately one 

third of the total housing requirement) has always appeared arbitrary and pre dates a 

full and proper consideration of Chiltern and South Bucks’ capacity to accommodate 

growth locally. In effect it meant the assessment of supply within Chiltern and South 

Bucks was a predetermined exercise with a reduced housing requirement already 

established.  

 

1.5 This is evident from the fact that the agreement with AVDC was formally reached in 

June 2017, whereas the Councils’ HELAA was published in June 2019. 

 

1.6 The correct approach would have been to assess the capacity of Chiltern and South 

Bucks to accommodate the area’s full housing requirement, and only then, if 

insufficient suitable, available and achievable sites were identified locally, to seek to 

deliver the homes elsewhere in an adjacent local authority’s area. 

Q2. Have the Councils approached other local authorities to assist in meeting any 

potential unmet housing and economic development needs?  

1.7 For practical (and likely political convenience) reasons the Councils have sought to 

plan on the basis of the ‘best fit’ Buckinghamshire County area and have largely 
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ignored functional housing market areas.  Evidence shows that the south of South 

Bucks has a close relationship with authorities in Berkshire rather than the north of 

Buckinghamshire in housing market terms. This suggests that housing needs should 

be planned for positively in the south of South Bucks in discussion with the relevant 

neighbouring authorities, not only with the other Bucks authorities.  

Q3. How will the Councils ensure that the proposed number of dwellings agreed with 

Aylesbury Vale District Council will be delivered? What mechanisms are in place should 

the relevant sites not come forward as expected?  

1.8 Berkeley has previously expressed concerns in relation to the AVDC Local Plan that 

there is a possible market saturation issue whereby too many homes are assumed to 

be delivered within the plan period in and around Aylesbury. As a result of the focus 

on Aylesbury there is a risk that the homes will not be delivered as quickly within the 

plan period as the Councils have assumed. 

 

1.9 If it is found to be a sound approach for Chiltern and South Bucks to rely on AVDC to 

deliver approximately one third of its overall housing requirement, it is important that 

the Councils have a proper mechanism for monitoring the delivery of homes across 

the wider area.  

Q4. In response to the Inspectors’ Initial Questions the Councils highlighted that Main 

Modifications are being sought to the Vale of Aylesbury Local Plan to delete policy 

criteria relating to the unmet needs of Chiltern and South Bucks. What is the latest 

position regarding the Vale of Aylesbury Local Plan, and what implications, if any, 

would this suggested change have?  

1.10 We understand that the overall housing figure in AVDC including the 5,750 homes, is 

not being reduced but the change relates to how the figure is presented in the AVDC 

Local Plan. This could create a difficulty in monitoring whether these homes are being 

delivered, although it might cease to be an issue once the Bucks unitary authority is 

established. 

Q5. In response to the Inspectors’ Initial Questions, it was confirmed that Slough 

Borough Council had approached Chiltern and South Bucks to accommodate some of 

their unmet housing needs. However, the “exact level of the shortfall needs to be 

clarified”. What is the latest position? Has the amount of housing which cannot be 

accommodated in Slough been established? Is there agreement on how Slough’s 

potential unmet needs will be accommodated?  
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1.11 There appears to be ongoing disagreement with Slough about unmet need. As set out 

in our Pre Submission Consultation Response, Berkley considers that further work is 

needed to address the unmet need of Slough as part of this plan or – if it is found to 

be acceptable to defer this issue for later consideration – this Local Plan should at least 

provide a clearer indication of how Slough’s unmet need would be addressed in future. 

This should be through a firm commitment to an early Local Plan review. 

 

1.12 One of the root causes of the disagreement with Slough is that the Councils have for 

some time been in an entrenched position whereby they are unable to agree to 

accommodate any housing from Slough without undermining their position with regard 

to exporting a third of their own need to Aylesbury Vale District. This is acknowledged 

by the Council in their response to the Inspectors’ initial question 4. By taking more 

account of the relevant Housing Market Areas, with South Bucks being a separate area 

from the rest of Bucks County, the Councils could avoid any contradiction in this regard. 

 

1.13 The solution is take a more pragmatic approach and agree an interim position with 

Slough that increases the supply of homes in the south of South Bucks as part of this 

plan, whilst deferring full provision for Slough’s unmet need to a Local Plan review. 

Had the Councils been more flexible in this regard, a satisfactory solution could have 

been reached as part of this plan already, especially in the view of the fact that the 

Councils already accept that there are exceptional circumstances to justify some 

limited Green Belt release in South Bucks.  

 

1.14 A similar approach has been followed in Oxfordshire where three out of four 

surrounding districts agreed to deliver a share of 10,000 homes to address Oxford’s 

unmet need. Critically the approach was agreed well in advance of Oxford’s Local Plan 

being finalised. By comparison the lack of approach to Slough’s unmet need is not in 

accordance with para 59 of the NPPF. 

 

Q6. Paragraph 3.5.7 of the submitted Plan refers to the potential need to further 

consider the Green Belt boundary north of Slough in an early review of the Plan. Is this 

approach consistent with the PPG, which states that “Inspectors will expect to see that 

strategic policy making authorities have addressed key strategic matters through 

effective joint working, and not deferred them to subsequent plan updates…”  

1.15 The approach is not fully consistent with the PPG. The Councils argue that the level of 

unmet need from Slough is not clear at this point in time and therefore they cannot be 
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expected to provide for it as part of this Local Plan. But the Oxfordshire example shows 

that it is possible to agree an interim position in relation to unmet need and for this 

approach to be found sound, as in Vale of White Horse district. 

 

1.16 In the context of a national housing crisis and the clear guidance in the NPPF (paras 

59-60), an interim solution would be to increase the supply of sites in the south of the 

South Bucks close to Slough, thereby going some way to addressing the unmet needs 

of Slough, with the balance of the unmet need to be planned for and provided for at a 

later date as part of an early Local Plan review. 

 

Q7. What is the purpose of the Wider Area Growth Study which is being prepared on 

behalf of Slough Borough Council, South Bucks District Council and the Royal Borough 

of Windsor and Maidenhead? How does this relate to the strategic, cross-boundary 

matters of housing growth which have arisen during the preparation of this Local Plan?  

1.17 The Wider Growth Study considers needs of the housing market area affecting Slough, 

Windsor and Maidenhead and South Bucks. It is therefore a valuable piece of strategic 

evidence that is needed to determine the level and location of growth to planned for 

across this housing market area in the long term. 

 

1.18 However, the submitted Local Plan looks only to Buckinghamshire and appears to 

have been prepared without reference to the Wider Area Growth Study or the 

underlying issues it is seeking to address.  

 

1.19 We believe this approach is unsound, contrary to the PGG as referred to in Q6 and 

that a sensible compromise approach at this stage is to agree an interim position with 

Slough that includes a higher level of housing growth in South Bucks. This could be 

undertaken as a main modification to the submitted Local Plan. 

 

1.20 By failing to do anything to address the issue at this stage the Councils are only making 

the issue harder to address in the future with an increasing backlog of unmet housing 

need likely to develop. 

Q8. How are the Councils intending to consider and implement any findings from the 

Wider Area Growth Study? 

1.21 As indicated above if the Council is intending to defer the issue of wider growth to a 

subsequent Local Plan Review and this is found to be a sound approach it should 



STATEMENT BY BERKELEY STRATEGIC - FEBRUARY 2020 
 

 
 

5 
 

provide more detail and clarity in this Local Plan on how this will be implemented. At 

the moment there can be no confidence that the unmet needs from Slough or wider 

growth issues affecting the south of South Bucks will be positively addressed in the 

future.  

Q9. Have all the necessary Statements of Common Ground been prepared and do they 

cover the scope expected in the Planning Practice Guidance (the ‘PPG’)? 

1.22 No comments. 

Q10. How have the Councils cooperated with other relevant organisations, such as 

Buckinghamshire and Milton Keynes Natural Environment Partnership?  

1.23 No comments. 

Q11. Has the Duty to Cooperate under sections 22(5)(c) and 33A of the 2004 Act and 

Regulation 4 of the 2012 Regulations been complied with, having regard to advice 

contained in the National Planning Policy Framework (the ‘Framework’) and the PPG? 

1.24 We believe the plan has met the minimum legal requirement but requires amendments 

to achieve soundness, such as in relation to Slough’s unmet need and the spatial 

strategy. 

 
Issue 2 – Sustainability Appraisal (‘SA’)  
 
Q1. The Inspectors’ Initial Questions asked how the scale and distribution of growth 
has been determined as part of the plan-making process and what alternative 
strategies have been considered as part of the SA. In response, the Councils 
confirmed that the September 2019 SA Update assessed five spatial options. This 
included:  
 
• Do nothing;  
• Export all unmet housing need to Aylesbury and develop all suitable commitments;  
• Partially meet housing needs over the plan period, including using commitments 
and all suitable HELAA sites, and export the remaining unmet housing need to the 
Vale of Aylesbury;  
• Meet housing needs over the plan period, including using all sources of land and 
additional Green Belt releases as necessary, and exporting any remaining unmet 
housing need to the Vale of Aylesbury; and  
• Meet housing needs in full within Chiltern and South Bucks.  
 
Part of the justification for not pursuing Option 5 (meeting all housing needs in 
Chiltern and South Bucks) is the constraints of the Green Belt and the Chilterns Area 
of Outstanding Natural Beauty (‘AONB’). However, the Plan includes strategic 
development sites which require alternations to the Green Belt boundary, and, some 
residential development sites that fall within the AONB. How, therefore, did the 



STATEMENT BY BERKELEY STRATEGIC - FEBRUARY 2020 
 

 
 

6 
 

Councils determine the scale of housing and economic development that would take 
place within the Plan area?  
 

 

1.25 The question rightly highlights that the SA does not properly show how the Council 

arrived at its preferred strategy in relation to meeting some of its development needs 

in Aylesbury Vale versus using land within Chiltern and South Bucks including the 

AONB and Green Belt. Only latterly, in an update report, did the Councils assess the 

option of meeting housing needs in full within Chiltern and South Bucks. This option 

should have been the starting point not an afterthought. 

 

1.26 We would also highlight that the ‘do nothing’ and ‘export all unmet housing need to 

Aylesbury’ options are effectively non-options as they could never be sound or realistic 

given the clear policy direction of the NPPF to plan for future needs. In this sense they 

are not reasonable alternatives and are misleading. 

 

1.27 Options around how any unmet need should be addressed should be considered 

through the SA but this is only part of the story and more testing should be undertaken 

to demonstrate the overall spatial strategy is sound against the reasonable alternatives, 

including further consideration of capacity for growth in the south of South Bucks, 

where there are weakly performing Green Belt sites such as Berkeley’s site at Farnham 

Common. 

Q2. The five options referred to above all relate to the scale of growth that will occur 
in Chiltern and South Bucks, comparing it with options for exporting unmet needs to 
Aylesbury Vale. Once the scale of development had been established within Chiltern 
and South Bucks, where does the SA consider the spatial distribution of this growth 
and test it against reasonable alternatives? I.e. where does the SA consider the 
geographic distribution of proposed new housing and economic development?  
 
1.28 The SA does not properly consider the geographic distribution of growth and therefore 

has not properly tested reasonable alternatives.  The five spatial options tested in the 

SA are not spatial options in the sense that they do not consider different ways in which 

the housing needs could met through different approaches to the distribution of 

housing within Chiltern and South Bucks.  

  

1.29 The Councils’ position appears to be that any approach other than the one they have 

selected involving Green Belt and AONB would cause lasting and irrevocable harm.  

This defies common sense as it would clearly be possible to select an alternative 

package of sites, with a different spatial emphasis, given the amount of land that is 
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available and being actively promoted across the area. It remains to be seen whether 

the Councils’ approach can be found sound but it is clearly not defendable for the 

Councils to argue the selected spatial strategy is the only reasonable approach it could 

have selected. 

 

1.30 Therefore further work is needed to consider different spatial strategies through the SA 

including different packages of sites within Chiltern and South Bucks which could have 

different spatial emphasis e.g. considering a more dispersed or concentrated growth 

model or having a different north/south emphasis. Consideration should also be given 

to different patterns of development taking account of AONB and Green Belt. 

 

1.31 Any further work should not simply be a case of ‘ticking the box’ and retrofitting the 

evidence base to support the selected strategy. Further testing should be a genuine 

exercise that properly and fairly considers reasonable alternatives. If the reasonable 

alternatives are found to perform better in sustainability terms the Council sshould 

adjust its strategy. 

 
Q3. Appendix B of the SA includes assessments for each of the 37 sites identified as 
‘reasonable alternatives’. What process did the Councils follow to determine which 
sites were taken forward into this stage of the assessment? In creating the list of 37 
sites to be tested through the SA did the Council consider sites on a consistent and 
transparent basis?  
 
1.32 It is not clear from the SA why the individual sites were selected as reasonable 

alternatives but a cross reference to the Exceptional Circumstances Paper is provided. 

 

1.33 Berkeley’s site at Farnham Common forms part of reasonable alternative site 1.26 

Area East of Farnham Royal (Along Beaconsfield Road).  Berkeley welcomes the 

inclusion of this area as a reasonable alternative in the SA but it should be noted that 

only considering the option of allocating the whole area for a very large development 

of 1,800 homes (which would be bigger than any other allocation proposed in the Local 

Plan) does not necessarily provide a valid assessment and there is a need to assess 

a more modest scale of allocation in this key location which would be likely to perform 

better in sustainability and Green Belt terms compared to the whole. 

Q4. Were the sites chosen to be taken forward and tested as ‘reasonable alternatives’ 
based on an established, and tested, spatial strategy? Where is this set out? 
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1.34 It appears the selected sites were tested on an individual basis not as part of different 

spatial strategy options.  

 

1.35 As above we consider that further work on spatial options is required, including testing 

different packages and distribution of sites within Chiltern and South Bucks as part of 

different spatial approaches to meeting the area’s need. 

 

Issue 3 - Public Consultation 
 
1.36 No comments. 

Issue 4 – Local Development Scheme (‘LDS’) 
 
1.37 No comments. 

Issue 5 – Habitats Regulations Assessment 
 

Q1. The Habitats Regulations Assessment of the Chiltern and South Bucks Local Plan 

(‘HRA’)9 states that increased recreational pressure has the ability to change the 

structure and function of habitats at the Burnham Beeches Special Area of 

Conservation (‘SAC’). The greatest risk is posed from new residential development 

within 400m of the SAC. Elsewhere, new housing within 5.6km of the SAC is considered 

likely to have an impact on the integrity of the site from increased visitor pressure. The 

Addendum to the Regulation 19 HRA Report10 states that there should be a 

presumption against any new development within 500m of the SAC. To ensure that the 

Plan is justified, should references throughout the Plan therefore refer to the 500m 

distance? 

1.38 No. Berkeley considers that 400m buffer as referred to in the Local Plan as drafted, 

alongside other mitigation strategies, is sufficient to provide protection to the SAC. 

 

1.39 We understand that the surveys on which the most recent evidence for the buffer has 

been drawn dates from 2013, 2016 and 2017 and no new survey information is 

available which explains the change from the 400m zone previously recommended (in 

the Footprint Ecology May 2019 draft report). A 400m development exclusion zone has 

been implemented in relation to numerous other European designations, including 

Thames Basin Heaths SPA and Dorset Heathlands SPA.  

 



STATEMENT BY BERKELEY STRATEGIC - FEBRUARY 2020 
 

 
 

9 
 

1.40 There is the potential for the impact of development located between 400m and 5.6km 

of the SAC to be mitigated to reduce recreational pressure and an extension of the 

exclusion zone from 400m to 500m would be overly restrictive.  

 

1.41 Given the lack of any clear justification for extending the zone further, it would be 

appropriate to rely on the established strategy developed in relation to these other 

designations, and there is no reason for Policy DM NP3 to be amended. 

 

1.42 Berkeley may wish to submit further information on this issue as part of the Stage 2 

hearings. However, for the avoidance of doubt the extension of the buffer to 500m 

would not render Berkeley’s site at Farnham Common undevelopable as the majority 

of the site is located beyond 500m from the SAC. 

Issue 6 – Strategic Flood Risk Assessment (‘SFRA’) 
 

1.43 No comments. 

Issue 7 – Public Sector Equality Duty (‘PSED’) 
 
1.44 No comments. 

 

 


